LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 4

MONDAY 5 FEBRUARY 2007 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden, S Bowman and Parsons.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Stockdale was present at the start of the meeting as a substitute Member but was not required and left the meeting before the item was considered.

LSC4.01/07
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Boaden be appointed as Chairman of the Licensing Sub-Committee for this meeting.  

Councillor Boaden thereupon took the Chair.

LSC4.02/07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Bowman declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct because he knew the applicant, through one of his other professions.

LSC4.03/07
APPLICATION TO VARY A PREMISES LICENCE – 



ST BEDES SOCIAL CLUB  SILLOTH STREET CARLISLE
The Licensing Officer presented Report L DS.10/07 regarding an application to vary a Premises Licence relating to St Bedes Social Club, Silloth Street, Carlisle.

In addition to the Council’s Licensing Officer, Principal Solicitor and Senior Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting and took part in proceedings :

Applicant:

Mr R Swailes - Owner and Club Certificate holder, St Bedes Social Club.

Interested Party Representations:

Sergeant Higgin and Sergeant O’Dowd - Cumbria Constabulary.

Mrs Todd and Mrs Vevers - residents.

There were no applications under regulation 8(2) for other persons to speak at the meeting.

The Principal Solicitor outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Officer reported that since the report had been written, Cumbria Fire Service had withdrawn their representation as they had inspected the premises and had confirmed that the work which needed to be carried out had been completed to their satisfaction.

The Licensing Officer then reported that an application had been received from Mr Swailes to vary the Club Premises Licence at St Bedes Social Club, Silloth Street, Carlisle.

The current Club Premises Certificate authorised the following licensable activities: 

Playing of recorded music – Sunday to Saturday from midnight to midnight.

The supply of alcohol on and off the premises – Sunday from 1200 hours to 2230 hours and Monday to Saturday from 1000 hours to 2300 hours.

The variation being applied for related to the licensable activities of supply of alcohol on and off the premises and provision of regulated entertainment.  The hours of licensable activities requested in the variation application were Sunday to Saturday 1100 hours to midnight and non standard timings for Boxing Day and New Years Eve – 1100 hours to 02.00 hours.

The Licensing Officer advised that representations had been received from:

· the Police against the application as they believe an extension of the opening hours and the introduction of regulated entertainment would create further incidents of noise and potential disorder;

· as previously reported Cumbria Fire and Rescue Service had withdrawn their representations; 

· the following persons living in the vicinity of the social club – Mrs Todd, Mrs Vevers and D A Leighton.  Mrs Todd and Mrs Vevers were in attendance at the meeting.

The Licensing Manager then outlined the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy which had a bearing on the application and would be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant national guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered, with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.

Mr Swailes, on behalf of the St Bedes Social Club Committee, which holds the  Club Certificate, then addressed the Sub-Committee in support of the application highlighting the following :

· The Club Committee were applying to extend the licence to midnight to enable the Club to promote itself better for parties and private functions;

· He had been a Club member for 12 – 13 years and there had always been live music in the club during that time;

· He had purchased the club in January 2005 and he had been aware that the Club had always had live music.  Although the licence was in his name, it had not come to his attention until December 2006 that the Club did not have a licence for this.  The live music aspect of the licence was particularly important for private and members functions and he was concerned that if that part of the application was not allowed, the Club could not support itself financially and would have to close down with the loss of five jobs and disappointment for members.  If he was granted the variation to carry out regulated entertainment, he stated that this would be no different to what had been carried out for years in the Club;

· Since December 2006, when he became aware of the situation regarding regulated entertainment in December 2006, he had obtained temporary events notices for a number of events in December, January and February.  As far as he was aware there had been no problems with any of these events;

· After he had bought the club in January 2005 a number of other licensed premises in the area had been flooded and another had closed down. This had led to a large increase in membership and income as people came from other licensed premises to use the social club.  He acknowledged that there had been some problems with crime and disorder and that there had been fights and glasses smashed outside.  He outlined the problems he had faced and the action he had taken in relation to certain individuals who were causing problems, including barring some individuals from the premises.  He felt that he was now on top of the problems and stated that any member who caused trouble by taking glasses outside and were not being quiet could be barred from the club.

Mr Swailes then answered the questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following :

· Action he had taken to bar certain individuals from the Club for life.

· Committee Members taking it in turns to be on the door on a Friday, Saturday and Sunday evenings to control entry to members only.  In response to a query from Sergeant Higgin about whether they held Security Industry Act Badges, he responded that they did not.  Sergeant Higgin commented that this was another breach of the Licensing Act and that ignorance was no defence.

· The club does not have any windows which could be opened and the patio doors and fire exits are kept closed.  When live music is playing he or another committee member regularly go outside and across the road to monitor noise levels and if required the sound is turned down.  He commented that often the sound coming from that Club next door was greater than the noise coming from his own.  The Chairman emphasised that the Panel were only considering the St Bedes Social Club at this hearing.

· In relation to the age profile of the members of the Social Club, he stated that there were a number of life members who were 65 or over, but that there was also a large proportion of younger members, possibly a higher percentage than in some other Clubs in the city.

-
In relation to why Mr Swailes did not know the terms of the licence and that the club was not allowed to carry out regulated entertainment, he advised that live music had always been played at the Club and he had just presumed that this was included in the Certificate.  He acknowledged that he had not been fully aware as he stated that his Solicitor had not advised him that they could not play live music.  Now, if he has any queries regarding licensing matters, he phones the Licensing Officer and discusses these issues directly with him.


The Licensing Officer read out a letter which had been sent to the Solicitors acting for Mr Swailes on 9 February 2006.  That letter made it clear that regulated entertainment could not be carried out.  Mr Swailes responded that he had not been aware of that letter and that he had relied on his Solicitors for advice.

· There had been an incident in December 2006 when the Police had entered the premises and found breaches of the Licensing Act, Mr Swailes advised that this related to the serving of alcohol after 2300 hours.  He stated that he was not present on that occasion but admitted that it had occurred on odd occasions with his authorisation but stated that if the hours were extended to midnight there would not be any flexibility and that alcohol would not be served after that time.

· He acknowledged the difference in having a licensed premises within a residential area from having one in an area with other similar premises. He had made efforts to speak to local residents and work with them and the Police.  He had given local residents his office and mobile phone numbers to contact him with any problems. The Committee had been made aware of a problem with people urinating outside the Club and action had been taken to ensure that members respect local residents.  Mr Swailes accepted that were problems, but believed that this was inevitable and stated that he would not wish to live next door to his Club.

· In response to a question from the Principal Solicitor regarding the Police incidents in September, October, November and December 2006.          Mr Swailes gave details of one of the incidents which had occurred in November 2006. 

· In response to a query about whether private parties could be held at clubs, Mr Watson clarified that social clubs cannot hold private parties for non members, and that parties should be for members and their guests only.

Sergeant Higgin and PC O’Dowd then set out their objections to the application for variation of the licence as follows :

· Cumbria Police believe that this would lead to an increase in crime and disorder and reduce the quality of life of residents who are already having to experience unacceptable noise emissions, fights outside the property, urinating and broken glass in the streets.  He provided details of 10 incidents which had been recorded between January and November 2006 and pointed out that some of these took place some time after the Club should have closed.


In response to a Member’s question, PC O’Dowd stated that the incidents detailed in the letter from Cumbria Constabulary dated back to January 2006 but there may also have been other incidents before that time.

· Mr Swailes’ suitability to run the premises as he has flouted licensing regulations on a number of occasions over the past 12 months and there have been numerous reports of after hours drinking and regulated entertainment which was not permitted within the licence.   After speaking to Mr Swailes about these breaches the Police had attended the Club in December 2006 and found alcohol being served at 2355 hours and regulated entertainment had taken place in the premises earlier that evening.  As a result Mr Swailes had been interviewed and would appear at the Magistrates Court in March 2007.

The Police were objecting to the extension and also to the provision of live music, as they believed it would lead to further breaches of licensing laws.

In response to a question from Mr Swailes regarding regulated entertainment, Sergeant Higgin commented that he believed Mr Swailes would find difficulty in getting people to leave the premises at 2300 hours if regulated entertainment was permitted.

Mrs Todd then spoke to the Panel outlining the concerns which she had set out in her letter and highlighting the following :

· People are often outside the premises at 0200 in the morning and if the closing time was extended to midnight it would be even harder to get people away from the premises;

· Glasses, bottles and syringes had been found on the streets;

· There should be men on duty to get people away from the premises at closing time.  The men on the door are elderly and not capable of maintaining order;

· There was an incident where there were 40 young people sitting on the wall drinking and creating noise nuisance.

Mrs Vevers then spoke to the Panel outlining the concerns which she had set out in her letter and highlighting the following :

· There had been broken glasses, bottles, food, syringes thrown into her yard;

· There had also been incidents of damage to her property and people urinating in the doorways;

· Fighting had occurred in the yard and on the street;

· The amount of broken glass was dangerous for children walking to school the following day;

· Noise nuisance had increased over the past 2 years and was frightening for people in the houses;

· Glass had been thrown on to her property in the middle of the night;

· Noise nuisance with people screaming and shouting in the streets or children knocking and kicking doors when attending events at the club in the afternoon.

Mrs Todd and Mrs Vevers then responded to Members’ questions on a specific incident.   In response to a further question they stated that they did not think that noise and nuisance came from the adjoining club but that it came from St Bedes Social Club.

In response to questions from Mr Swailes, they stated that they could not be sure where the syringes had come from.  They had not had any trouble with the adjoining Club over the many years that had been operating and believed that the problems came from the St Bedes Social Club.

The Licensing Officer, the Police and the applicant then had the opportunity to sum up.

At 1115 hours all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Principal Solicitor and the Senior Committee Clerk withdrew from the meeting whilst the Sub-Committee gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 1135 hours to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows :

This matter concerned an application for a Variation to vary the Club Premises Certificate at club premises known as St Bedes Social Club, Silloth Street, Carlisle.  

The Sub-Committee has considered the application and taken into account the evidence before it.  In particular it has listened to the submissions made by :

(1)
Raymond Swailes

(2)
PC O’Dowd

(3)
Sergeant Higgin

(4)
Mary Todd

(5)
Alice Vevers

After careful consideration the Sub-Committee has unanimously decided that the application be refused for the following reasons :

(1)
The Sub-Committee has had regard to the licensing policy and the guidance issued to it.  It takes seriously any actions or omissions which undermine the licensing objectives.

(2)
The Sub-Committee is of the opinion that there is a clear connection between the premises and crime and disorder in the area as well as public nuisance.

(3)
Members were of the opinion that at least two of the licensing objectives, namely the prevention of crime and disorder and public nuisance were not being met.

(4)
Members were of the opinion that the suggested conditions were not sufficient to address the problems.

(5)
Members were concerned that insufficient control and supervision was being exercised over the club members.

Accordingly, the application is refused.

The Chairman stated that the decision would be confirmed in writing and this would include details of the applicant’s right of appeal.

(The meeting ended at 11.40 am)

